SOLIHULL AND SMALL HEATH ATHLETIC CLUB

Minutes of the 36th Annual General Meeting held at the Norman Green Sports Centre, Solihull, on Thursday 17th March 2016 commencing at 8pm.

The Chairman, Rob Davies, welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were nineteen members present, their names are listed in the AGM Attendance Register.
1. APOLOGIES

Three members tendered their apologies for absence from the meeting. Their names are noted in the AGM Attendance Register.
2. MINUTES OF THE 35th AGM HELD ON THURSDAY 19th MARCH 2015  

The Minutes of the 35th Annual General Meeting held on 19th March 2015 were circulated and taken “as read”. The minutes were duly adopted as an accurate record of the proceedings and signed by the Chairman, Rob Davies.

3. CHAIRMAN'S ANNUAL REPORT

A copy of the written report prepared by the Chairman, Rob Davies, and read to the members present, is attached to these Minutes. 
It was proposed and carried unanimously that the Chairman’s Report be adopted as presented.
4. TREASURER'S REPORT AND STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS

The Honorary Treasurer, David Paulin presented a summary of the Club’s accounts for the year ending 31st January 2016 and copies were circulated to members present.
This year was always expected to be challenging as we embarked upon a significant change in the way we dealt with membership.

The renewal year has moved from the anniversary of the athletes joining to 1st April for all athletes. This allows us to ensure that we only pay EA subscriptions for athletes who are fully paid up. In the past it has not been possible to ensure that an athlete will renew their subscription after we have paid their EA membership.

This has been a mammoth task and I would like on behalf of the committee to thank Becky Freeman and members of the committee for making this happen.

We have finished the year with a surplus of £309.53, this is in line with our plans to ensure where possible club funds are reinvested for the benefit of all athletes and that over time the club breaks even.

The Sportshall account continues to generate a surplus as did the presentation evening. There is a small deficit on the Kit account which should over the course of time break even, we do not account for the effects of stock in these accounts.

We have invested in excess of £700 in new and replacement equipment and as part of the club development invested a further £775 in fees to train our coaches.

In the year we hosted a number of events and have been largely repaid by the relevant league with the club paying the balance of the expenses.

Subscriptions collected at £8800 were higher than we expected following the change of our membership year.

England Athletics continue to increase their registration fee and this is now shown separately in our membership fees.

We ended the year with £14861.76 in the bank and believe this to be a good position that is able to support any short term development plans for the club and provide financial resilience should there be any significant unexpected payments.

The Accounts have been reviewed by Andrew Johnston.

Chris Fellows asked why there is a relatively large amount of money in the current account. David explained that England Athletics affiliation fees are due in May and after these are paid money can be moved into the deposit account. It is not possible to invest the money and we don’t get much interest. 

It was proposed and carried unanimously that the Accounts be adopted.

5. ELECTION OF OFFICERS

The following Officers and Team Managers were elected for 2016/2017, all of whom are entitled to attend committee meetings:

	
	

	
	

	PRESIDENT

Malcolm Payne

PRESIDENT ELECT

Steve Howes

CHAIRMAN

Robert Davies

HONORARY SECRETARY

Susan Owen

MEMBERSHIP SECRETARY

Becky Freeman

TREASURER                     

David Paulin

DIARY & TRAINING OFFICER             
Wendy Goldthorp

WEBSITE MANAGER

Steve Howes

SOCIAL SECRETARY

vacant

PROMOTIONS SECRETARY                                                                                                                                                           

Robert Davies

OFFICIALS SECRETARY:

Upper Age Group

Annette Brown

Lower Age Group

Sue O'Hanlon

NEWSLETTER & PUBLICITY OFFICER

Wendy Goldthorp

RECRUITMENT OFFICERS                  

Dan Hollins, Peter Bacon

FIXTURES SECRETARY

Robert Pinton

SCHOOLS LIAISON OFFICERS

Richard McIlwraith, Paul Deakin

CHILD PROTECTION OFFICERS

Catherine Collier, Malcolm Payne

YOUTH COMMITTEE:                             
Matthew Mansfield, Michelle Moore

TEAM MANAGERS:
CROSS COUNTRY

SENIOR MEN

Steve Howes

SENIOR WOMEN

Becky Freeman

YOUNG ATHLETES 

Robert Pinton

TRACK & FIELD        
MIDLAND LEAGUE        

Robert Pinton

YDL U13/U15

Lynne Moody

YDL U17/U20

Sharon Jacks

HEART of ENGLAND (boys)
Sue Taylor

HEART of ENGLAND (girls)
Kate Sands

SPORTSHALL

Lynne Moody, Sharon Jacks

Phil McDonald


	

	
	

	
	

	
	


6. ELECTION OF ADDITIONAL COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Sue Clements (with responsibility for the Presentation Evening) and Liz Woodward.
The Youth Committee members are non-elected and may change during the year. 

7. ELECTION OF DELEGATES TO COMMITTEES OF GOVERNING BODIES

This was deferred until the first meeting of the new committee.

8. ELECTION OF HONORARY LIFE VICE PRESIDENTS

Lynne Moody is nominated in recognition of her immense contribution and service to the Club.

Claire Tarplee is nominated as a Club member whose achievements include:

· the only female Club athlete to have won a Midland Area XC title, 

· won 2 silver medals at English Schools, 

· British Indoor 800m senior champion 2013, 

· European Indoor semi-finalist at 1500m 2013,
· World Student Games 6th place in final in Russia
· World Indoor Championships 1500m semi-finalist in 2014
Both nominations were approved unanimously and Lynne & Claire would be given a certificate.
9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Mike Dolby reported that he would represent the Club at the funeral of Tom McCook, Past President at Birchfield.
There were no further matters raised.
The Chairman thanked the members for their attendance and declared the meeting to be over at    8.50 pm.

Signed by Chairman ……………………………..

Date ……………………………………………..
CHAIRMANS REPORT MARCH 2016

Welcome all, 

I’d like to start by thanking everyone who has helped make the club a success during the last year: coaches, team managers, committee members, qualified officials, helpers, parents and most of all Athletes without whom we wouldn’t be here at all.  

We rely upon these volunteers many of whom also have busy lives outside of athletics and their support and dedication are the making of this club.

Sadly during the last year we have lost two of our friends, Keith Wilson and Lyndsey Perry who both passed away, they are greatly missed!

In terms of competition it’s been another rewarding year for the Club so I’ll try and cover some of the key events.  

We had strong representation at all the major events during the year including county championships, English schools, Cross country Championships, Road Relays, etc. 

For 2015 In terms of the T & F leagues we are currently entered into: Midland League, UK Youth Development League (both upper and lower age groups) & H of E League. 

YDL Upper Age Group (U17/20) For the 2015 Season we competed in the North/East 1B Division which gave us more local competition reducing the travelling needed to compete.

Season Report

The Upper Age Group team finished in 4th place in the league, availability of athletes in this age group is always a difficult issue early in the season due to exams.  However over the 4 meetings we had excellent performances and several AAA Grades were achieved, with the many of Solihull athletes finishing in the top three of their events.  Much credit must go to Sue Taylor the Team Manager in her last season in the role for making the best of the limited resources available. The most outstanding performance must go to the U17Womens 4x300m Relay which included Danel Jansen Van Rensburg, Louisa Webber, Carianne Robertson and Emily Belcher.  They achieved a new CLUB RECORD with a time of 2.50.5 and at the end of the year ranked 1st in the West Midlands and 12th in the UK on the Power of 10.

This year we hope to consolidate our standing in this league and with our new Team Manger Sharon Jacks and build on the solid platform delivered by Sue and her athletes.

YDL Lower Age Groups (U13/15) Competing in North/East 2a Division again giving us more local travel to the meetings.

Season highlights

Finishing the league in First Place we gained promotion to the North/East Division 1 for 2016 season where we look forward to the challenge and competing at a few more distant venues such as Stoke, Derby and Telford as well as our home meeting on 19th June. We thank Sharon Jacks for her contribution as Team Manager and wish her equal success when taking on the UAG this year

Some great individual performances deserving mention as follows:-

U15’s
Ashleigh Bailey achieved a AAA G1 for her long jump at Banbury (5.08m) and again at Solihull (5.15m - improved to 5.62m by end of season)where she also achieved G1 for her 75mH (11.9s) & Shot (10.72m).

U13’s
Adam Visram Cipolletta’s club record breaking 4m40.8s in the 1500m at the home meeting and G1 performances by Elliott Harris in the 75mH (12.8s), LJ (4.73m) and Caleb Taylor for HJ (1.60m) at the same event.

Midland League Div 4 

Overall we finished in 3rd place.

Another difficult season for the team manager Rob Pinton juggling athlete availability from match to match and the issues in using the U17/U20 athletes with respect to number of events they are allowed to enter. Of particular note were the performances of all of our relay teams placing in the top 3 in most of their races.

Niall Carney has to be mentioned as an outstanding performer winning all of the 400mH A races and running a seasons best 56.0s at the home match ranking him 2nd in the West Midlands and 23rd in the country.

Heart of England League Div 1

Final League position was 3rd.
U13Boys finished in FIRST PLACE – congratulations to all those who competed in this age group. 

Special mention must go to U15 Boy Henry Thorneywork for his G1 in LJ & U13 Boy Adam Visram Cipolletta for G1 in HJ and 1500m

U11 Boys Medals: 

Silver - Jack Kinder for Howler of 38.35m, Bronze to Daniel Hawkeswood for 75m 10.9s

Under 11 Girls Medals: 

Silver - Erin Troop for Long Jump 3.63m, Bronzes - Ciara Gahan 600m 1.58.3s & 

Poppy Koumblis Howler 25.25m

Quadkids

A total of fifty primary school athletes have represented Solihull over the three meetings held this summer. It is fair to say there were far more participating in Solihull than at Leamington or Stratford. The All-Round nature of this competition does not suit everybody but it means that athletes have an action-packed competition as they all move through 4 events and an optional Relay in just over two hours. Only the top four scores are counted and this means we aren’t restricted to numbers in our teams, though it has been difficult to find 4 athletes to take part in the Y3/4 age group, especially for girls. Stronger teams from Leamington and Stratford in these age groups saw us finishing third but the Y5/6 Girls and Boys teams were more evenly matched and we came a close second to Stratford in the girls and were the overall winners in the Y5/6 Boys competition.

Under 13 & Under 15 Super 4 League

Around forty athletes have represented Solihull at Leamington, Stratford and Solihull this season. The format allows athletes to choose a track event (excluding hurdles) and one field event from four choices: long jump, high jump, shot putt and javelin. An equal number have to choose each field event to speed up proceedings so many have to do their second choice! 

There is always a pleasant atmosphere at these events. There are no league points or trophies and this takes off the pressure and is an ideal opportunity for athletes to have their first taste of competition in certain events. It gives our other team managers a chance to see official results. A number of our newer athletes took part in the Solihull Competition.

Cross Country and Road running.

West Midland Young Athletes Cross Country league 

We finished the season in an overall position of 10th in the league out of a total of 21 competing clubs.

The U17 women were 3rd, the U15 Girls 11th , U13’s 7th & U11’s 18th. 

Top finishers

U17’s Carianne Robertson, U15’s Emma Crampton, U13’s Annabel Dalby, U11’s Grace Golinsky.

The U17 Men were 8th, the u15 Boys 6th, U13’s 7th & U11’s 7th.

Top finishers

U17’s Jake Showell, U15’s Keelan Hopewell with Christopher Mcleod just one place behind Keeelan, U13’s Adam Visram Cippoletta finishing 3rd overall.

Warwickshire XC Championships

U13 - Girls 5th, Boys 3rd
U15 - Girls 5th, Boys 4th
U17 - Girls 4th, Boys 5th
U20 Women - Megan Blake 10th, U20 Men - Dan Mladenovic 16th
Masters Women - 6th, Masters Men - 15th

Worcester Cross Country Championships

U15 - Boys C McLeod was 2nd

English National XC Relays

U17 Boys 47th , U15 Boys 26th 

Midland Cross Country Championships 

U13 Girls - A Dalby 46th, K Scott 48th 

U13 Boys - A Visram Cipolletta 3rd, J Masterson 24th, T Bennett 60th 

U15 Boys Team 4th 

K Hopewell 18th, C McLeod 25th, T Symmons 44th, J Price 48th, L Delaney 68th
U17 Girls - L Webber 39th,

U17 Boys - L Boot 35th, J Showell 45th
U20 men(8km)- Zack Nolan 4th & Senior men(12km) - Steve Howes 169th & Paul Lloyd 279th 

West Midlands Schools XC County Champs 

Senior Boys - L Boot 5th
Inter Boys - K Hopewell 1st, J Showell 7th, T Symmons 12th, C Pearson 20th, M Williams 28th 

Jun Boys - A Visram Cipolletta 6th, T Bennett 21st
U12 Boys - J Masterson 4th,  B Whitfield 10th, T Watkins 11th, Y Skinner 12th, J Collins 13th, 

                     T Boake 16th, J Fletcher 24th, 

Inter Girls  - C Robertson 16th, E Bolton 18th, E Crampton 20th, T Jansen van Rensberg 23rd
Jun Girls - A Dalby 7th, K Scott 20th, T Cox 24th, M Takwoingi 26th
U12 Girls - A O’Malley 4th, A Llewelyn 5th, I O’Malley 11th, J Minshull 13th

Warwickshire Schools XC

Junior Boys – C Palmer 5th 

Inter Boys – W Giles 19th 

Senior Girls – L Webber 2nd

Midland Road Relays

U13 Girls 16th, U13 Boys 10th, U15 Girls 28th, U15 Boys 7th, U15 Boys B 13th, 

U17 Girls 9th, U17 Girls B 19th, U17 Boys 18th, U17 Boys B 21st

National Road Relays

U13 Girls 41st, U13 Boys 32nd, U13 Girls 58th, U15 Boys 25th, U15 Boys B 54th, 

U17 Girls 33rd, U17 Boys 52nd
Senior Road Relays and XC 

Midland Womens League
Overall the Masters team finished 6= over the 4 races, unfortunately they were not able to finish a team in race 3 as they only had 3 runners so will remain in Division 2 next season.

Men Birmingham Cross Country League 

In the final standings over the 4 races we finished 12th from 16 teams.

Warwickshire Road Race League

Final Standing for those who completed 6 races from 11 necessary to be considered for an award:

Karen Williams - 1107points - 12th LV45

Heather Fooks - 1194 points - 2nd equal LV55

Richard Horne - 1051 points - 19th MV45

Steve Howes - 1197 points - 1st MV55

National Cross Country Championships
Junior men (10km) - Zack Nolan 37th, Dan Mladenovic 96th
Senior mens (12km) - Steve Howes 860th, Paul Lloyd1296th, Nick Martin 1551st
Finally to our Sportshall Athletics team
North Solihull Leisure Centre has proven to be a successful venue for the Birmingham Sportshall League and SSHAC particularly we finished the season winning 5 out of the six age group categories. Many of our athletes were chosen to represent Birmingham in the regional competition where all of the teams made it through to the national finals to be held in Sport City Manchester at the end of April.

Special Mentions: 

West Midlands Schools T & F Championships
Solihull has 15 Schools county champions this year and among these our Club members were:

Henry Thorneywork – (80m hurdles & high jump), Ashleigh Bailey - (long jump & shot putt)

Carianne Robertson - (800m & Javelin), Anya Bates - (80m hurdles), Fraser Blackhurst - (high jump) 

Mary Takwoingi - (75m hurdles), Imogen Onions - (javelin)

Warwickshire County T & F Championships
1st places

Anya Bates (U17 Women LJ & 80m Hurdles with a new Championship Record)

Adam Visram-Cipolletta (U13 Boys DT, LJ & 1500m with a new Championship Record)

Martin Williams (U17 Men 100m)

Carianne Robertson (U17 Women 800m)

Emily Belcher (U17 Women 100m & 200m with a new Championship Record in the 100m), 

Michelle Moore (Under 20 Women LJ & Pole Vault), 

Ashleigh Bailey (Under 15 Girls Long Jump with a new Championship Record and Shot Putt), 

Danel Jansen Van Rensburg (Under 17 Women 300m Hurdles), 

Remy Barrett (Senior Women 100m),

Charlie Hadley (Under 17 Men Long Jump and Triple Jump)
 
There were many more athletes that finished with second or third place medals.

International Pentathlon at the Emirates Stadium

Henry Thorneywork represented England in the schools Pentathlon, his team came 1st. 

English Schools T & F 
A number of club athletes gained entry to the 2015 championships :-
Reuben Esien - 8th in final of senior boys high jump
Ashleigh Bailey - 2nd in junior girls long jump
Henry Thorneywork - 4th in junior boys long jump
Adina Bailey - 9th in senior girls shot
Carianne Robertson - 8th in heat of inter girls 800m
Martin Williams - 6th in heat of inter boys 200m and a gold medal winner in the inter boys 4x100m relay
Emily Belcher - 7th in semi-final of inter girls 200m
Danel Jansen Van Rensburg - 7th in final of inter girls 300m Hurdles and bronze medal winner in inter girls 4x100m relay
Anya Bates - 5th in final of inter girls 80m Hurdles

UK School Games
Danel Jansen Van Rensburg - bronze medal 300m Hurdles
Anya Bates - 4th in 80m Hurdles

Club Athletes selected for English Schools Cross Country Championships

	Junior Boys - A Visram Cipolletta, C Palmer (for Warwickshire)

	Junior Girls - A Dalby
	

	Inter Boys - K Hopewell, reserve - J Showell, C McLeod (for Worcestershire)

	Senior Boys - L Boot
	

	Senior Girls - L Webber (for Warwickshire)
	


Further SSHAC Highlights:

World Marathon Challenge

On Thursday 1st October several members of the club completed the World Marathon Challenge event, a continuous relay of 200m covering the marathon distance of 42.2km (26.2miles).

Our team finished it in a time of 2hrs 9mins & 12seconds.

In the Mixed Teams Any Age category we finished 10th from 14 teams that completed it.

A great event bringing all age groups of the club together in one event, Well done to everyone who took part & thanks to the coaches who helped to run it.

Awards presentation evening

At the presentation evening in November we had as our guest speaker Jarryd Dunn the 2015 World Championships Bronze Medal winning 4 x 400m athlete from Birchfield who shared both his memories of that night and difficulties he faced in recovering from significant injury (he had fractured a vertebrae in his back) to reach the pinnacle of the sport at the Birds Nest Arena in Beijing.

Final Thank You:

A very impressive year for all sectors of the Club, but as usual none of this would have been possible without the numerous coaches and volunteers who give their time regularly to provide the athletes with the opportunities to fulfil their potential and thanks are due to every one of them.

Rob Davies – Chairman

March 2016 
